

Authoritarian protectionism in Central, Eastern and South-Eastern Europe: diversity, commonality and resistance

LUKE COOPER



The **Ratiu Forum** within the **Central and South-East Europe Programme** (CSEEP) at LSE IDEAS supports researchers who focus their study on Romania and the wider region of Central and South-East Europe.

Scholars are offered funding in order to conduct their research and spend time in London at LSE IDEAS, the RCD in Turda and at the University of Cluj-Napoca in Transylvania while on this project. The Forum also organises conferences, workshops, student trips to and from the region, and other events that would further co-operation and a better understanding of Romania and Central and South-East Europe.

The Ratiu Family Charitable Foundation was established in London in 1979 by Ion and Elisabeth Ratiu to promote projects on education and research in Romania and the UK.

LSE IDEAS is LSE's foreign policy think tank.

Through sustained engagement with policymakers and opinionformers, IDEAS provides a forum that informs policy debate and connects academic research with the practice of diplomacy and strategy.

IDEAS hosts interdisciplinary research projects, produces working papers and reports, holds public and off-the-record events, and delivers cutting-edge executive training programmes for government, business and third-sector organisations.

Contents]

- 4 The Author
- 5 Introduction
- 6 'Authoritarian protectionism' as a hegemony-seeking politics
- 7 Taking a snapshot of six cases to reveal the extent of the challenge
- 10 Hegemony-seeking political mobilisation: ethnonational partisan politics
- 12 Nation, faith and family: the 'gender scare' over the Istanbul Convention
- 13 Hegemony-seeking political mobilisation: civilisational crisis and conspiracy
- 15 How do authoritarian protectionists rule? On crony capitalism and rule of law crises
- 16 Analysing governing practices in Bulgaria, Romania, Czech Republic and Slovakia
- 19 Hungary and Poland: distinctive for the scale of the authoritarian threat?
- 21 Conclusion
- 24 References

The Author

Dr Luke Cooper is a consultant and associate researcher at LSE IDEAS. He is the author of *Authoritarian Contagion; The Global Threat to Democracy* (Bristol University Press, 2021). His podcast documentary series, Between Dream and Tragedy; Europe's story after 1989, will be released shortly by the Europe's Futures programme at the Institute of Human Sciences in Vienna.

5

Introduction

The last decade has seen growing public attention on the rise of authoritarianism globally. This has often tended to focus on major world powers: the rise of the Trump movement in the United States and the shocking spectacle of his time in office; the Hindu nationalism of the Modi regime in India; Jair Bolsonaro's attempt to construct a new militarised Bonapartism in Brazil; and the centralisation of power seen under Xi Jinping in China, including severe levels of repression in Hong Kong and Xinjiang. In Europe, policy-makers and the media have similarly concentrated on 'headline catching' cases: notably, the nationalistic sentiments that motivated Britain's decision to leave the European Union (EU) and the sweeping moves against the rule of law in Hungary and Poland justified with far right rhetoric.

The governments of Viktor Orbán (Hungary) and Jarosław Kaczyński (Poland) do certainly pose a specific challenge to the European project as a democratic community of states. They have both assumed a high level of autocratic control in a context marked by considerable partisan divisions between their supporters and oppositionists. But these changes should be placed in a broader regional and international context that shows a general tendency to the strengthening of authoritarian politics.

This paper seeks to provide such a wider regional contextualisation through the examination of Hungary and Poland in tandem with four other case studies in Central, Eastern and South-Eastern Europe: Bulgaria, Czech Republic, Romania and Slovakia. Together these states represent a fifth of the EU's population and not far short of a quarter of its 27 members. While their weight in the EU is considerable, these are by no means the only European examples of the new authoritarianism (and civil society resistance). Although these states share a common post-communist experience, they can still provide a vantage point from which to view some of the general tendencies driving the democratic crisis.

The snapshot analysis of these states is undertaken through the frame of what I have referred to as *authoritarian protectionism.*¹ This conception sees this new challenge The governments of Viktor Orbán (Hungary) and Jarosław Kaczyński (Poland) do certainly pose a specific challenge to the European project as a democratic community of states to democratic societies as a form of autocratic political mobilisation based on an ethnonational partisanship, which has found a wide appeal as the global order has fractured. In the cases examined here, authoritarian protectionism allows us to draw particular attention to the ideological coherence that exists amongst these actors and parties—despite the fact these examples are drawn from the left, centre and right of the political spectrum.

'Authoritarian protectionism' as a hegemony-seeking politics

Hegemony refers to the ideas and values that justify how power is exercised in society.² A hegemonic analysis starts from the assumption that economic and other social structures of power have to be legitimised culturally through the construction of moral claims, behaviours and codes that concern how society should be organised. Today we are living through a period characterised by hegemonic change, in which one, previously dominant, set of ideas is displaced by 'something else', a rival set of ideological frameworks which employ distinctive moral and cultural claims about the nature of society.

This sees the new authoritarian politics emerge as an alternative to what Nancy Fraser refers to as 'progressive neoliberalism'.³ The latter combined support for free market globalisation, based on a multilateral world order and the rule of law, with socially liberal domestic politics. It was, broadly speaking, hegemonic, enjoying a cultural and political pre-eminence, internationally from the fall of the Soviet Union to the 2008 financial crisis. But it was never universally

supported or uncontradictory in its nature. Some states, notably China, continued to reject the liberal democratic politics on which it was based. Nationalist and racist sentiment, and inter-ethnic conflict, have also been a longstanding feature of post-Cold War politics in countries across the world. In addition, the neo-conservative era in American politics significantly undermined the multilateral order and normalised many authoritarian practices, such as torture and extraordinary rendition. These factors seeded today's hegemonic shift.⁴

Authoritarian protectionism departs, however, significantly from the central assumptions of progressive neoliberalism. The latter starts from the building bloc of the individual, believing that the market allocates resources on the basis of merit and that discrimination on grounds of difference should not, at least in principle, be permitted. In contrast, authoritarian protectionists start from the ethno-nation and advocate measures to either defend or extend the advantages of the group, at the expense of others if necessary. As a set of claims for political mobilisation (aimed at achieving hegemony) it thus involves a three step logic: first, define the national community on ethnic lines, in sharp distinction to groups deemed 'foreign' outsiders and their cosmopolitan supporters (often involving masculine imagery and rejecting, to different degrees, the social liberal agenda); second, maintain this insider group-that represent the truly patriotic, legitimate members of the national community-have partisan interests counterposed to the outsider group(s); and, third, argue there is a some

LUKE COOPER

form of emergency, or civilisational risk, that requires immediate and far-reaching action to defend 'the people'. These logics challenge the norms and rules of democratic politics by rejecting the need for any form of pluralism. If members of the insider-group believe that their partisan interests have a primacy above and beyond all other considerations, political leaders can persuade them of the need to attack democratic institutions.⁵

Accordingly, this feeds into a distinct set of governing practices. These logics serve to justify the wielding of power autocratically without respect for the rule of law and fair political competition. The monitoring and regulatory functions of public institutions⁶ are also challenged in favour of patronage, clientelism and the centralisation of power. Media may be coerced or subject to state interference and oligarchic patronage. Against a background of high capital mobility (specifically the ease with which money can be hidden in global financial markets) and increased dependency of markets state intervention.7 authoritarian on protectionism has also entailed crony capitalism. This sees the distinction between public and private spheres blurred as political elites capture markets or private interests capture states. Relatedly, authoritarian international policy usually implies an accommodation with globalisation as it fractures and mutates, rather than the creation of national politicaleconomies. Although authoritarian protectionists view international politics, like the domestic, in zero-sum terms, and this may lead to beggar-thy-neighbour policies, the stronger trend is towards a transactional conception, which prioritises the capturing rents, rather than radically changing the terms of trade.⁸ In domestic policy, authoritarian protectionists have proven flexible, moving away from a strong ideological attachment to the free market and thus anticipating and hastening the broader shift globally.

Finally, the social constituency for this politics has proven to be broad-a key source of its hegemonic power. Although authoritarian protectionism represents a movement away from progressive neoliberalism, it is not primarily a classbased revolt, but usually comprises a crossclass coalition of supporters. Regional inequality ('geographies of discontent') is, however, often an important factor. Different social classes in small towns and rural areas with low development potential have responded to the call of authoritarian protectionism; in Europe, overall, this has been found to be more important than either individual inequality or age as a factor explaining the rise of authoritarian voting patterns.9

Taking a snapshot of six cases to reveal the extent of the challenge

Reviewing developments in the six case study countries following the 2008 financial crisis reveals that they all have experienced governments which can be described as authoritarian protectionist. This does not mean competitive electoral democracy has been abolished (even Orbán, for example, suffered a reversal at the 2019 Budapest mayoral election). Rather, it refers to how ruling governments have mobilised support through ethnonational partisanship and engaged in governing practices that undermine the rule of law and public accountability.

Indeed, perhaps paradoxically, the six cases reveal how authoritarian protectionism is both ideologically coherent and can sit easily with forces that are formally on the left, right and centre of European politics (see Table 1).

Social democratic governments in Romania (including figures such as Liviu Dragnea and Viktor Ponta) and Slovakia (under the leadership of Robert Fico) meet, at least some, of the definitional criteria laid out above. Similarly, Czech PM Andrej Babiš and his ally president Miloš Zeman have cast themselves as on the centre ground (Zeman is also a former social democrat), but have followed the logics of authoritarian protectionism closely. In Bulgaria, PM Boyko Borisov casts himself as a centrist but has been accused of corrupt and authoritarian practices. He also governed in coalition with far right parties from 2017 to 2021, a clear case of the centreright and radical convergence¹⁰ that has changed EU politics and normalised ethnonationalist policies. In a further illustration of how European politics has altered significantly over the last fifteen years, when Robert Fico's SMER-SD first went into coalition with the Slovak

	PARTIES AND KEY LEADER	POLITICAL COMPLEXION	
Bulgaria	Boyko Borisov and GERB (2009–2013, 2014–present) in alliance with far right party, IMRO-BNM since 2017	Convergence of centre-right with radical right	
Czech Republic	Andrej Babiš and ANO (2013–2017, junior partner; 2017–2021, as PM)	Illiberal nationalist-populist of the centre (in coalition governments)	
Hungary	Viktor Orbán and Fidesz (2010–present)	Far right nationalist (single dominant party)	
Poland	Jarosław Kaczyński and Law and Justice (2015–present)	Far right nationalist (dominant party in informal alliance)	
Romania	Liviu Dragnea PSD (2008–2009, as coalition; 2012–2020 in different forms)	Centre-left authoritarian conservative	
Slovakia	Robert Fico and SMER-SD (2012–2016) and in alliance with Slovak National Party and others (2016–2018, 2006–2010)	Centre-left authoritarian nationalist (in episodic alliance with right wing nationalists)	

National Party in 2006 they were suspended from the centre-left, Party of European Socialists (PES), only to be readmitted two years later—an event that arguably foreshadowed the 'tolerant atmosphere' of the 2010s as authoritarian parties and figures were normalised into the European mainstream.¹¹ The considerable attention that the European People's Party (EPP) have received over the membership of Orbán's Fidesz (which finally resigned its membership on the 18th March 2021¹²) has perhaps distracted from the attitude to these practices on the centre-left.

These cases also illustrate how authoritarian protectionist politics can sit alongside low (Hungary, Bulgaria, Slovakia) and very low (Romania, Poland) overall levels of euroscepticism (see Table 2). Although ethnonationalist sentiment has historically been very strongly related to euroscepticism (unsurprising, of course, given the 'sovereignty pooling' nature of European integration),¹³ the current rise of authoritarian protectionism demonstrates that a high degree of euroscepticism among the general public is not a necessary condition for its ascent.

Developing this analysis, we review these cases against a series of factors associated with authoritarian protectionism: ethnonational partisanship; civilisational crisis and conspiracy; rule of law issues, executive aggrandisement and judicial independence; and crony capitalism and corruption.

	Total positive (change since summer 2020)	Neutral (change since summer 2020)	Total negative (change since summer 2020)
Bulgaria	59 (Ù 6)	25 (Ú 2)	14 (Ú 6)
Czech Republic	49 (Ù 19)	28 (Ú 13)	23 (Ú 6)
Hungary	48 (Ú 1)	42 (Ù 3)	10 (Ú 2)
Poland	53 (Ú 2)	39 (Ù 2)	8 (no change)
Romania	47 (Ú 4)	46 (Ù 9)	7 (Ú 4)
Slovakia	43 (Ù 7)	41 (Ú 1)	15 (Ú 7)

Table 2: Euroscepticism has reached its lowest level since 2009 EU-wide. The six case studies follow this trend: "In general, does the EU conjure up for you a very positive, fairly positive, neutral, fairly negative or very negative image?"

Source: Eurobarometer Winter 2020-2021

Hegemony-seeking political mobilisation: ethnonational partisan politics

Twenty-first century geopolitical developments have contributed to a rise in Islamophobic sentiment across the world, particularly after the 9/11 terrorist attacks and continuing with the refugee crises over the last decade. In this period, opposition to Islam and the 'defence' of a 'Christian' Europe became a prominent theme of radical right street mobilisations and parties. Five of the six countries in our analysis (Poland being the exception) also have significant Roma populations that experience multiple layers of racism and discrimination in society and from public authorities. A 2018 European Union report, which included these five countries and four others, found that Roma faced severe hardship with an 80 percent poverty rate, high unemployment and poor access to education-with 41 percent reporting experiences of racial discrimination due to their ethnic status.¹⁴ While anti-immigration sentiment-especially during the peak of the 2015 refugee crisis-has also been very high, the number of foreign nationals living in these six states is predictably low (Bulgaria, 1.5 percent; Czech Republic, 5.5 percent; Hungary, 2 percent; Poland 0.9 percent; Romania 0.7 percent; and Slovakia, 1.4 percent¹⁵).

Authoritarian protectionism capitalises on the latent fears formed in these conditions. Nations are protected from a hypothetical 'threat' of new immigration and existing racial status hierarchies (e.g the position of the Roma) are maintained to uphold the interests of the 'morally' deserving citizenry.¹⁶ In Bulgaria, the entry of the far right into government has seen a normalisation of hardline anti-Roma racism. In 2019. Krasimir Karakachanov, the leader of the IMRO, Bulgarian National Movement, brought forward proposals for an 'integration' strategy, which was replete with uncoded racist and fascistic statements. It claimed the Roma people are not European but part of 'Eastern civilisation', a relic of 'the heritage of the Ottoman Empire' and accused the community of criminal and 'asocial' (a term taken from the Nazi era) behaviour. Karakachanov justified new discriminatory measures with violent rhetoric, calling for 'a solution to the Gypsy problem'.17 Reflecting this context, during the Coronavirus pandemic the Bulgarian government introduced sweeping military and police checkpoints to forcibly guarantine Roma areas. The justification that there were higher rates of cases amongst Roma has been accused of lacking a scientific basis and indicative of traditional prejudice.18

Borisov and his GERB party identify as centrists and deal-makers within a political context characterised by a strong hostility to migration. But they fundamentally share and draw on a strong ethnonational conception of 'the people' and their interests. Indeed, in a revealing statement, Borisov responded to Bulgarian Socialist Party attacks on the alleged softness of his migration policy by arguing that he sought to encourage only 'Ukrainians, Belarusians, Moldovans. Bessarabian Bulgarians, Macedonians and Serbs' to come to work in Bulgaria, in other words, those he considered ethnic white Europeans.19 Ivo Hristov, an MP for the Bulgarian Socialist

11

Party, underlined the often 'beyond left and right' character of these perspectives in the same parliamentary debate when he endorsed the outlook of the French fascist movement, arguing on this question 'my preferences naturally lie with Marine Le Pen'.²⁰

In the Czech Republic, we similarly find ethnonationalism to be a common thread in the arguments of the nominally centrist, Babiš. In 2018, he said 'illegal migration' was 'a threat to the European civilization', adding that 'we don't want to live like people live in Africa or the Middle East'.²¹ His ally President Zeman, who has a reputation for radical right rhetoric, tends to go further. In 2016, he described Islam as a 'religion of death' and compared Muslim immigrants to the Nazi regime in Germany, arguing that today's 'moderate Muslim population' would be tomorrow's 'fanatic Nazis'.22 Both have also engaged in anti-Roma racism; e.g., Babiš has denied the existence of Roma concentration camps in the second World War²³ and Zeman has falsely claimed 90 percent of Roma refuse to work.24

In Slovakia, Robert Fico framed his Islamophobia around a religious cleavage, claiming during his successful 2016 election campaign that Muslims were 'impossible to integrate', as the country agreed to resettle a mere 180 *Christian* refugees from Syria.²⁵ Anti-Roma racism also features prominently in the country's shifting authoritarian alliances. Slovakian politics has seen the rise of the extreme right, L'SNS party, which won 17 seats and 8 percent of the vote at the 2020 election—and, along with the populistconservative, Sme Rodina, they took the place of the Slovak National Party. In 2016, L'SNS politician, Milan Mazurek, lost his parliamentary seat when he received a criminal conviction for anti-Roma racism. In a move that underlined the fraternity between the left and extreme right, Fico condemned the conviction, claiming he 'only said what nearly a whole nation thinks'.²⁶

The discourses found in these cases underline the limitations of focusing narrowly on the Orbán and Kaczyński governments, even though they have become the totemic symbols of Europe's authoritarian advance. Both have defined the nation in ethnonationalist terms. invoking a 'blood and soil'-style defence of the people against the Islamist invasion of Europe-and some of their most hardline rhetoric has come during election campaigns. Kaczyński referred to Muslim immigrants as 'parasites' and 'cholera' in his 2015 election campaign;²⁷ and Orbán's closing 2018 election speech was full of Islamophobic themes and rhetoric, linking the country's seventeenth century independence from the Ottoman Empire to today's supposedly life and death struggle to resist the immigrant invasion.28

The Romanian case is often held up as an exception to the broader trend of authoritarian drift through nationalracialisation.²⁹ Sevil Shhaideh, of the Social Democratic Party, a Muslim of Tartar descent, even came close to becoming prime minister in 2016, but was blocked by centre-right president, Klaus Iohannis—and the case raises some important questions for democrats across Europe. The arguments used against Shhaideh were racist (she was considered a 'security risk' due to her Syrian husband).³⁰ However, they would very likely be heard in every other European country facing a similar proposal-and may therefore be reflective of how it can sometimes be difficult to separate radical right from 'normal' rhetoric.³¹ But if this is an example of a ubiquitous 'everyday racism' that crosses into progressive politics all over Europe,32 Romania has also not escaped the outright far-right ascent seen elsewhere. The surprise breakthrough for the far right, Alliance for the Unity of Romanians, at the December 2020 elections has broken the idea that the country had managed to withstand the authoritarian march. The party won 9 percent of the vote and a striking 1 in 4 of the overseas electorate. They appealed directly to the working class, superexploited diaspora voters, increasing their turnout.33 And their domestic anti-immigration, socially conservative and ethnonationalism agenda was combined with a leftist social policy³⁴—an approach in keeping with broader authoritarian protectionist dynamics.

Nation, faith and family: the 'gender scare' over the Istanbul Convention

Authoritarian protectionists tend to imagine the nation as based on a highly conservative and heteronormative conception of the family and the status hierarchies between men and women. Although initially seen as uncontroversial, the 2011 Istanbul Convention on preventing and combating violence against women and domestic violence³⁵ has become a target of alt-right culture wars across Europe due to its recognition that gender is socially constructed. In Slovakia, Fico withdrew from the treaty, claiming it 'needlessly guestions natural differences between men and women'.³⁶ He also passed a constitutional amendment banning gay marriage in 2014. A similar 'gender' scare has been whipped up in Bulgaria with Karakachanov accusing proconvention civil society of wanting to 'destroy the country' by introducing 'gay marriage and a gender republic'.37 In Romania, the Social Democratic Party attempted to ban gay marriage in a referendum-which won 90 percent support but failed to meet the 30 percent turnout threshold.³⁸ In 2020, the party and other allies, have also added their voices to the anti-transgender hysteria. They sought to abolish gender studies from universities and end compulsory sex education in schools,³⁹ though the move was not signed into law by the president and later found to be unconstitutional.⁴⁰ In Hungary, Orbán forbid same-sex couples from adopting children in 2020⁴¹ and also banned gender studies at university in 2018.⁴² Recently asked by a journalist what he would do if a child of his decided they were gay, he remarked, 'it would be a major test, but so far the Good Lord has spared us'. In the same interview, he described sex education as 'sexual propaganda'.⁴³

Poland has often been treated as the highest profile exemplar of these hyper-conservative trends—perhaps due, in part, to the mass movement that broke out challenging Law and Justice's total ban on abortion in 2020.⁴⁴ The party have also consistently used intensely homophobic ('the rainbow plague'⁴⁵) and patriarchal language. Its favoured presidential candidate, Andrzej Duda, described LGBT rights as 'worse than communism' in his successful 2020 campaign.⁴⁶ But despite these discourses, it has been slow to follow through on measures pursued by their international co-thinkers. The abolition of gender studies in schools and universities is only now being discussed by the government,⁴⁷ as are laws totally banning the access of same sex couples to adoption rights.⁴⁸

The relatively tolerant atmosphere in the Czech Republic is the partial outlier of the six case studies. The country is currently inching closer to legislating for gay marriage. Although president Zeman has vowed to veto the move, this can be overruled by a simple parliamentary majority. A counterproposal, which seeks a total ban on gay marriage rights, has only been backed by a minority of law-makers.⁴⁹ However, the government has joined the bloc that are refusing to ratify the Istanbul treaty.⁵⁰ Czech domestic politics therefore reveals a mixed picture with some counter-veiling factors.

Hegemony-seeking political mobilisation: civilisational crisis and conspiracy

A sense of civilisational emergency, existential threat and the notion of a grand conspiracy against the people, has formed an important aspect of the authoritarian protectionist revolt in many states. This has been a frequent theme of Orbán's ideological posture, which centres, in particular, on the position of Hungary as a frontier territory protecting the 'West' from the alien civilisations of the 'East'. In 2019, he opened an institute for Middle Eastern studies by giving a highly Orientalist speech, arguing in coded Civilisational emergency, existential threat and the notion of a grand conspiracy against the people, has formed an important aspect of the authoritarian protectionist revolt but nonetheless rather clear terms that European societies faced a 'civilisational crisis', as non-white, non-Christian immigration meant the 'East had come to the West'. He accused 'Western Europe's modern-day warriors for integration' of being 'deluded' for believing migrants from the 'Islamic world' do 'not bring with them the laws, customs and conflicts that have existed in their culture for centuries'.⁵¹

Ethnonationalism still therefore drives this sense of crisis and paradise lost; the people, Orbán suggests, must flock to his party or forever lose their way of life. He has also invoked the classic anti-semitic conspiracy, in which a metropolitan Jewish elite conspires to flood Europe and Hungary with non-white immigrants. His government has waged a high profile, bitter campaign against the billionaire philanthropist, George Soros, often using quite explicit anti-semitic rhetoric. They have referred, for example, to plans concocted in Soros' 'alchemical workshop'. Hungarians are locked. Orbán argues, in an existential battle with this destructive global elite to protect the 'homeland... We must defend it and we must preserve it: because without it we will be homeless orphans, drifters in the wide world'.52

In Poland, Kaczyński talks in similarly sweeping and self-aggrandising terms, declaring that Poland's 'historical mission' is to defend and uphold 'everything that is the foundation of Christian civilisation'. Upon becoming Prime Minister in 2017, Law and Justice's Mateusz Morawiecki invoked similar but altogether more ominous themes, stating their goal is to 're-Christianise' the European continent.⁵³ Conspiracy theory plays an important role in these authoritarian protectionist narratives. They allow alternate realities to be discursively constructed, in which civic political dialogue, based on the exchange of reasoned arguments, is no longer possible. Indeed, we might argue that if agreement on certain facts makes possible disagreement on their interpretation, the opposite also follows, i.e., where fabricated claims are aggressively posited without evidence then theatre displaces public debate.

Consequently, unfounded conspiracy theories deepen the sense of partisanship between rival camps.54 Law and Justice refer, in this vein, to their opponents as a 'total opposition', standing against everything that they and the true Poles believe in. Their favoured conspiracy concerns the Smoleńsk air disaster that killed Polish President and Law and Justice co-founder, Lech Kaczyński. The conspiracy theory alleges he was the victim of a targeted assassination carried out by the Russian state, which was then covered up by the Polish government, specifically then Prime Minister, Donald Tusk. Regular demonstrations demanding 'the truth' of the incident were a feature of Polish politics across the 2010s, playing an important role in the rise of Law and Justice to power. Although the party have on occasion openly backed the idea of a Russian state attack,55 they for the most part simply allowed the idea to circulate in society. This served to dehumanise their political opponents, the 'total opposition'. For once accused of such a conspiracy, they were no longer 'regular' democratic

parties to be critiqued by force of argument, but a dangerous, indeed murderous, bloc that must be totally crushed.

Law and Justice also justify their general offensive on the rule of law and judicial independence (see below) with the argument that a deep state exists, which, they allege, has never been reformed since the communist era. In Romania. analogous arguments have been made by the Social Democratic Party in response to corruption charges. Liviu Dragnea served as the party's president between 2015 and 2019 before receiving a three and a half year prison sentence. He argued a 'shadow state' was responsible for a campaign against democratically elected politicians and accused public prosecutors of using communist-era techniques.⁵⁶ He has also made extensive use of the Soros conspiracy theory. In January 2017, a government proposal to decriminalise official misconduct office (effectively 'green lighting' corruption) sparked mass protests, leading the Social Democratic Party to back down. Dragnea responded, however, by claiming that the anti-government protestors were part of a Soros conspiracy against the people.⁵⁷ In one interview, he even, bizarrely, suggested that Soros was plotting to kill him.58

This notion of the 'Soros system' has become rather popular, allowing leaders to avoid accountability for their actions, abandon reasoned argument and mobilise the people against the foreign, cosmopolitan and (usually implicitly) Jewish threats supposedly railed against them. In Slovakia, Fico blamed Soros for the instability that led to his fall from power in 2018-after his government was shown to have connections to the organised crime groups that murdered journalist, Jan Kuciak.59 In the Czech Republic, Babiš deployed the same conspiracy when facing mass demonstrations calling on him to guit in 2019.60 In Bulgaria, too, the government has used this argument. Karakachanov described the largescale anti-corruption mobilisations across 2020 and 2021 as the work of 'Sorosoid NGOs'.61 Similarly, in Poland, the 2020 presidential election saw Law and Justice figures claim that opposition candidate, Rafal Trzaskowski, was in hock to a 'powerful foreign lobby' that would 'fulfil Jewish demands'.62

So, while there is a spectrum in which Poland and Hungary remain notable for the extreme nature of their discourse, these political arguments have been on display in all six of the cases reviewed.

How do authoritarian protectionists rule? On crony capitalism and rule of law crises

The rule of law and judicial independence has emerged as a key issue in Europe's new democratic crises. Attacks on 'monitory democracy'⁶³ (the independent regulatory systems that have become an important feature of liberal democratic societies) and attempts to expand political control of the judiciary, public prosecutors and other elements of the civil state, connect organically with the mobilising discourses we have discussed. On the one hand, ethnonational partisan politics and conspiracy theories serve to radically delegitimise opponents and undermine the pluralism necessary for fair political Partisan coverage consolidates supporters in their views, platforms can be denied to critical voices, and disinformation may be actively disseminated competition. On the other, members of the favoured insider group may support attacks on democratic institutions if they believe they are ranged against their interests,⁶⁴ for example by being a vehicle for a secret conspiracy. Control of the media gives added force to these efforts: partisan coverage consolidates supporters in their views, platforms can be denied to critical voices, and disinformation may be actively disseminated. This can include the direct, political use of state-run media or patronage of private outlets.

Authoritarian protectionism close thus implies а interrelationship exists between the discourses used to mobilise and the governing practices aimed at greater autocratic control. They also create a strong tendency towards corruption and crony capitalism.65 Several steps unravel this logic. First, the capacity of the state to independently regulate the public and private sphere is radically undermined as monitory functions are subject to partisan political control. Second, the structural environment of the global economy combines a high level of financialization (allowing corrupt rents to be easily hidden) with a challenging environment for productive economic growth (increasing the incentive to focus on rent extraction, over investment⁶⁶). Lastly, this mixes with an ideology that rejects, either in an open or coded fashion, the principle that laws should apply equally to all citizens (including state actors) and be independently adjudicated, the rule of law. As a result, accountability for public office holders becomes very weak, or is consciously broken, and corruption flourishes, either by accident or design.67

Analysing governing practices in Bulgaria, Romania, Czech Republic and Slovakia

Hungary and Poland (see below) form paradigmatic cases, but these trends are present across all six countries. In Bulgaria, the Borisov-led coalition government with the far right has presided over a major collapse in the rule of law system, culminating in huge public protests against his government in 2020–2021. Last year over 50 MEPs challenged the European Commission to take action, warning of an 'imminent threat' amidst violent state attacks and detention of protestors and journalists.⁶⁸ At the centre of the political crisis is the alleged capture of the public prosecutor's office and judiciary⁶⁹ by the Bulgarian mafia, alongside an associated claim of their close links to the GERB-led government.⁷⁰

The Movement for Rights and Freedom (DPS) is an opposition party representing the country's Turkish and other ethnic minorities. They have been credited for ending the assimilationist policies of the old communist regime and restoring democratic and cultural rights during the transition in the 1990s.71 However, revealing some of the complexity of the country's authoritarian protectionism (given the role of the far right in power), key figures in the party, notably Ahmed Dogan and Delyan Peevski, are accused of being central to organised crime's hold on the state and media. In a 2014 interview, Borisov even admitted that 'Dogan was the first to realise that if he had a media empire and control over the judiciary, he could rule'.72 Borisov's GERB party has since been accused of being in a 'hidden alliance' with these forces.73 Until recently, Peevski owned over 80 percent of the country's media.74 Journalistic liberties have been described as in a crisis with Reporters Without Borders placing Bulgaria at 112 on its Freedom Index (see Table) and reporting investigative journalists are subject to persistent intimidation by the state and mafia.75 Public anger at links between the economic elite, organised crime and the state has often sparked protest. In 2013, these were ignited by a move to make Peevski head of the country's secret services.⁷⁶ The predatory state and market dynamic, including the failure to ensure the rule of law, has also hurt the economy. According to a

2019 report by the Centre for the Study of Democracy in Sofia, local businesses estimate that at least 35 percent of public procurement contracts involve corruption.77 This provided the overall background to the protests in 2020 that had several proximate sparks: photographs emerged of Borisov's bedroom, appearing to show him asleep alongside a gun sitting on top of a cabinet draw stuffed with 500 euro notes;78 activists from the Yes! Bulgaria party exposed the fact the DPS party had state security protection, which is usually only given to members of the government79; serious allegations of extortion were levelled at prosecutors⁸⁰; and the office of the president was raided after he condemned corruption, leading to the arrests of two aides.81

Complex dynamics have therefore emerged in Bulgaria: a heterogenous protest movement finds itself condemned by the far right IMRO-BNP as 'Sorosoids' but confronts a corrupt system that implicates a party representing the country's ethnic minorities, the DPS, who are alleged to be in a hidden alliance with the GERB-led government. This contradictory scenario has some resemblances to the mix of elite corruption, patronage and exclusionary identity politics that has been observed in conflict and post-conflict societies,82 and shares with these contexts the role played by global finance, as both a source of funds and means to hide stolen wealth. In both settings, institutional capacity is weak, or deliberately eroded, public/private distinctions blur, and the state becomes a vehicle for rent-seeking.

The Bulgarian case forms part of a wider pattern of rule of law problems.

Romania, in particular, has some close parallels with its neighbouring state. Corruption crises dogged the Social Democratic Party administrations of the 2010s, leading to mass protests against the government in 2017 and 2018. Media ownership is concentrated into five large media trusts owned by members of economic elite-several of which have either been jailed (Dan Voiculescu, Sorin Ovidiu Vântu) or charged (Dinu Patriciu).83 Corruption has also embroiled Social Democratic Party politicians with Viktor Ponta facing criminal charges in 201584 (though they were dropped in 2018⁸⁵) and Dragna jailed twice, once in 2015 for electoral fraud and again in 2019 for abuse of public office. The 2017 protests were sparked by a proposal of the Social Democracy to decriminalise and pardon a number of corruption crimes.86 The party's response was illiberal, attempting to increase its control over the judiciary with two appointments to the Constitutional Court in 2019.87 The court overturned a referendum ban on pardons for corrupt politicians in the same year.88 But the positive story in Romanian is the role played by public prosecutors, notably Laura Codruța Kövesi who has since become the first head of the new European Public Prosecutions Office.89 Meanwhile, the Social Democracy fell from power in October 2019 after a no confidence voteand went on to lose the 2020 elections, though remained the largest party.

In Slovakia, Fico's government was also marred by accusations of links between politicians, the economic elite and mafia groups. Marian Kocner, an oligarch and criminal, is now serving a 21 year jail sentence, but was once seen as a close ally of the SMER-SD government.⁹⁰ He has also been shown to have links to SMER-SD allies in the public prosecutors' office.⁹¹ Ladislav Basternak, a businessman with links to Kocner, is also now in prison for tax fraud.⁹² Fico lived in a property owned by Basternak—and the murdered journalist Kuciak had been working on articles that were exposing these links.⁹³ The protests⁹⁴ that prompted Fico's fall from power were the largest Slovakia had seen since 1989.

A high level of public interest and concern over corruption has also animated politics in the Czech Republic. However, this was initially a campaign priority of Babiš and his ANO party-somewhat paradoxically. Indeed, his rise to power as a businessman rejecting state corruption has strong parallels to Europe's 'original populist', Silvio Berlusconi, in the 1990swho benefited from the anti-corruption backlash engulfing the traditional centreright and centre-left parties, but has sometimes been seen as continuing this system in a new form. Although constrained by working in an electoral system based on proportional representation, it is also notable that Babis' political vision of 'government as a business' involves a highly centralised view of how the state should operate. This includes rejecting proportional representation in favour of the un-proportional 'first past the post' model used in the UK.95

Babiš has the classic backstory of post-communist oligarchy, using bureaucratic networks established under communism to secure control of assets during the transition in the 1990s. He also owns a large part of the Czech media, guaranteeing favourable coverage, and he been accused of surrounding himself with ex-communist security agents.⁹⁶ Like the other cases, Babiš has also faced corruption, fraud and conflict of interest allegations, which ignited civil society opposition to his government. He put his agrochemical conglomerate, Agrofert, into trust upon becoming prime minister in 2017 but remains in control of the company—which is now a major recipient of EU funds.⁹⁷ As in neighbouring Slovakia a year earlier, the 250,000 strong demonstration calling for Babiš to resign in June 2019 was reported to be the largest protest in the country since the Velvet Revolution of 1989.⁹⁸

Hungary and Poland: distinctive for the scale of the authoritarian threat?

The evidence from the Czech Republic, Slovakia, Romania and Bulgaria underlines how the rise of authoritarian protectionism, along with civic and democratic resistance to it, is occurring across Europe. It therefore serves to 'de-exceptionalize' the Hungarian and Polish cases that are typically given the most attention. It also illustrates how this politics is not restricted to the right, but can, at least formally, sit on the left and centre, too. Nonetheless, what makes Poland and Hungary distinctive is the scale of power both governments have assumed over society. In Hungary, this has involved using the mandate Fidesz won in 2010 to change the electoral system in 2012, switching to a British 'first past the post' model that tends to give parties with a large minority of votes, a large majority of seats. Indeed, a notable commonality in the five other cases is the use of proportional representation. This has created a counter-veiling tendency to attempts at centralisation, giving politics a more fragmented and democratic character. The recent inconclusive elections in Bulgaria, triggering new elections scheduled for July, illustrates this. In Poland, Law and Justice have also won mass support but unlike Orbán they do not have the 'super majority' (two thirds in the main legislature, the Sejm) needed to change the constitution.

Both Hungary and Poland have seen attacks on the rule of law, as the ruling party has sought to close down avenues for independent legal adjudication on its actions. In Hungary, Orbán forced the retirement of Supreme Court President, András Baka, in 2012, leading to a conflict with the European Court of Human Rights (ECHR).⁹⁹ Rather than re-establish the basis for judicial This politics is not restricted to the right, but can, at least formally, sit on the left and centre, too independence, as demanded by the ECHR, he appointed supporter András Varga to the post in January, 2021.100 Orbán now enjoys total effective control of the public prosecutor's office (a crucial role to avoid criminal investigation for corruption), the Supreme Court and the Constitutional Court.¹⁰¹ Poland has been a more high profile example of the rule of law crisisdue to the proactiveness of the EU in this case. Law and Justice Party has sought to replace the majority of judges with government appointees, a move which has been described as an attempt to 'create a Soviet-style justice system, where the control of courts, prosecutors and judges lies with the executive and a single party'.102 This led to historic legal action by the European Commission 103, but the core of the reforms have survived with 92 percent of members (previously, 32 percent) of the National Council of the Judiciary now political appointees.¹⁰⁴

Poland and Hungary are distinctive in the power dynamic that they have created between the public and private spheres. Whereas the four other cases appear to be best described as states 'captured' by rentier, private interests, Law and Justice and Fidesz seek to construct systems of patronage in which the market is dominated by a nationalist party-state. Here Orbán provides the more developed tendency, which Kaczyński seeks to follow. However, he has not yet achieved the same degree of 'success' in restructuring the nation's political-economy. This approach is reflected in their ideological arguments for the deliberate construction of a Polish/Hungarian economic elite, which they contrast to the dominance of their respective countries' economy by foreign, globalist forces. In Hungary, Orbán has sought to cohere society at large around his kleptocratic power, maintaining control not only over the political branches of government but 'virtually all spheres of social life, including commerce, education, the arts, churches, and even sports'.¹⁰⁵ He has made extensive use of European funds to enrich a small coterie of elite supporters. Lorinc Meszaros, a personal friend of Orbán and gas fitter from his hometown, has become Hungary's richest man as a result of government procurement contracts.¹⁰⁶ Oppositionists believe him to be the front person for Orbán's personal wealth, whose own father and son-in-law have also personally profited from the tendering of government contracts.107 Orbán has also transferred assets worth €2.8 billion to private foundations that he personally controls, and has protected this from future challenge as a two third parliamentary majority is required to return them to the state.108 Pro-Fidesz media outlets are also showered with state and private financing, while opposition media is marginalised; the government proudly state that 50 percent of the Hungarian media recite its position.109

In Poland, the trends are less developed, but the direction nonetheless remains analogous. Upon taking power Law and Justice amended the rules on civil service recruitment, establishing a 'party recommendation' in place of a competitive recruitment process and lowering the competency requirements. As a consequence by 2016 it is estimated that

around a third of senior civil servants had left or were demoted.110 They also seized control of the public prosecutor's office almost immediately upon taking power.111 Although, like Babiš, Law and Justice have predictably faced scandals in office, as the rule of law situation has deteriorated.¹¹² These have included allegations of criminal links and unexplained wealth against the head of the Supreme Audit Office, Marian Banaś.¹¹³ Ethnonationalism has also served to justify their assault on media independence. Under the banner of 'repolonization' the state oil company, PKN Orlen, now overseas a media empire comprised of '20 regional dailies, 120 weeklies and 500 websites used by over 17 million Poles monthly'.¹¹⁴ The party has also taken over the state broadcaster and used it as a vehicle for partisan political coverage.¹¹⁵ Critics of the party have also faced outright state repression for exercising freedom of expression. Law and Justice have made active use of reactionary elements of the criminal code introduced in the 1990s. They have brought criminal prosecutions for defamation in the media with 137 convictions in 2017 and 118 in 2019. Similar prosecutions have also been brought for 'insulting the president' and 'insulting a monument'. The highest profile example is that of writer Jakub Żulczyk who called president Duda a 'moron'-and could face up to three and a half years in prison if found guilty.¹¹⁶

Conclusion

The snapshot analysis presented here has focused on six states in Central, Eastern and South-Eastern Europe. This should not lead to the mistaken conclusion that this is an 'East European problem' or a 'post-communist' one. On the contrary, the growing contest between authoritarian and democratic parties and movements is a global phenomenon. The authoritarian drift reflects, at least in part, the changing political economy of globalisation. New demands amongst elites have emerged as markets become more dependent on states, rents are prioritised, and beggar-thy-neighbour tensions set in at the level of the international economy. High regional and individual economic inequality has also fostered disenchantment with the status quo. These material factors combine with a cultural backlash¹¹⁷ against social liberalism—from the LGBT+ rights agenda to the advancement of women and racial minorities—amongst parts Law and Justice have brought criminal prosecutions for defamation in the media with 137 convictions in 2017 and 118 in 2019 Ethnonational partisan politics, use of conspiracy and governing practices based on autocratic centralisation and crony capitalism create a cohesive set of governing practices of the population. Taken together they create an impetus to authoritarian protectionism.

The snapshot analysis presented here has established several key findings:

- Ideological coherence amidst diversity. Authoritarian protectionism is a coherent ideological response to the pressures and incentives of the global order. Ethnonational partisan politics, use of conspiracy and governing practices based on autocratic centralisation and crony capitalism create a cohesive set of governing practices. However, these can, perhaps paradoxically, sit easily with actors and parties on the right, left or centre.
- Mass civic resistance to authoritarian protectionism is occurring. Five of the six cases reviewed in this report (Bulgaria, Czech Republic, Poland, Romania and Slovakia) have all seen mass movements of a historical scale in the last few years—which in most cases have been described as the biggest mobilisations the country has seen since 1989. Notably, following the Bulgarian street protests of 2020, Karakachanov's far right bloc lost all their seats in the April 2021 elections. While Hungary has not seen this scale of street mobilisation, the push for unity amongst opposition parties and their success in the 2019 Budapest mayoral election also demonstrates that democrats are responding to the scale of the challenge Fidesz poses.
- Proportional representation has, to a degree, counteracted the rise of authoritarian protectionism. The landscape of cases surveyed here underline the potential importance of anti-majoritarian electoral systems as having a counter-veiling effect on attempts at radical power-centralisation. Orbán's move away from such a system provides a compelling illustration of this, which has implications for the pressures democracy is facing elsewhere in Europe and globally. In the UK context, for example, where the government is proposing to severely curtail the power of judicial review, and has put forward an asylum policy in breach of international humanitarian law, the system lacks the protection of proportionality that can partially offset and mitigate authoritarian tendencies amongst the executive.

- The EU, Euro-parties and European governments have cultivated a tolerant atmosphere for authoritarian protectionism. Action at the EU level to confront the democratic crisis has been lacking. The campaigning activity of small groups of MEPs has often had to make up for inertia in the institutions. With the partial exceptions of the intervention in the Polish crisis over judicial independence, and the recent push to link 'Next Generation EU' funding to rule of law compliance, there has been little sustained resistance to the rise of authoritarianism at an EU level. The 'tolerant atmosphere' is reflected in the composition of Euro-parties with the EPP, PES and ALDE (Bulgaria's DPS party) all having links to forces that we have discussed in this report. This also expresses how the new authoritarianism has become a normal part of domestic politics in many states.
- How to break the coalition? The importance of the social dimension. When facing hyper partisan ethnonationalist parties, which radically seek to change the rules of the game and distort fair competition, democratic parties and movements need to unite the part of society opposed to this authoritarian protectionism in a campaign of active resistance. 'Polarisation' should not therefore be lamented as a problem. When facing an attack on the democratic system, polarisation is desirable if the alternative is passive acceptance. Breaking up the authoritarian coalition requires understanding the source of their power. If the democratic alternative offers simply a return to 'progressive neoliberalism', it will not be able to address the social inequalities that have often underpinned the authoritarian ascent.

References

- 1 Luke Cooper, Authoritarian Contagion: The Global Threat to Democracy (Bristol: Bristol University Press, forthcoming).
- Stuart Hall, Doreen Massey, and Michael Rustin, 'After Neoliberalism: Analysing the Present', Soundings: A Journal of Politics and Culture 53, no. 1 (2013): 8-22; Antonio Gramsci, Selections from the Prison Notebooks, ed. Quintin Hoare and Geoffrey Nowell Smith (New York: International Publishers, 1971); Ernesto Laclau and Chantal Mouffe, Hegemony and Socialist Strategy: Towards a Radical Democratic Politics, 2nd Revised edition edition (London; New York: Verso Books, 2001).
- 3 Nancy Fraser, The Old Is Dying and the New Cannot Be Born: From Progressive Neoliberalism to Trump and Beyond (London and New York: Verso Books, 2019).
- 4 Jonathan Hopkin, Anti-System Politics: The Crisis of Market Liberalism in Rich Democracies (Oxford and New York: Oxford University Press, 2020).
- 5 on this see Milan W. Svolik, 'Polarization versus Democracy', *Journal of Democracy* 30, no. 3 (10 July 2019): 20–32.
- 6 John Keane, 'Monitory Democracy? The Secret History of Democracy since 1945', in *The Secret History of Democracy since* 1945, ed. Benjamin Isakhan and Stephen Stockwell (Basingstoke and New York: Palgrave Macmillan, 2011), 204–18.
- 7 This became particularly clear with the 2008 financial crisis, the banking bailouts and the era of ultra-low interest rates, which followed. But it reached an extraordinary new level in the COVID-19 pandemic of 2020–2021.

- 8 Trump is the clearest example of an authoritarian protectionist that utilised highly economic nationalist language in relation to trade policy. But his renegotiations prioritised issues of interest to his supporters—e.g. pork tariffs to help farmers in the swing state of Iowa. They did not seek to radically replace globalisation with a national economic strategy. On this see Cooper, *Authoritarian Contagion*, 129.
- 9 Lewis Dijkstra, Hugo Poelman, and Andrés Rodríguez-Pose, 'The Geography of EU Discontent', *Regional Studies* 0, no. 0 (24 September 2019): 1–17; see also Andrés Rodríguez-Pose, 'The Revenge of the Places That Don't Matter (and What to Do about It)', *Cambridge Journal of Regions, Economy and Society* 11, no. 1 (10 March 2018): 189–209.
- .10 David Renton, *The New Authoritarians: Convergence on the Right* (London: Pluto Press, 2019).
- 11 Michael Holmes and Simon Lightfoot, 'Limited Influence? The Role of the Party of European Socialists in Shaping Social Democracy in Central and Eastern Europe', *Government and Opposition* 46, no. 1 (2011): 32–55, doi:https://doi. org/10.1111/j.1477-7053.2010.01328.
- 12 DW, 'Hungary: Viktor Orban's Ruling Fidesz Party Quits European People's Party | DW | 18.03.2021', *DW.COM*, 18 March 2021, https://www.dw.com/ en/hungary-viktor-orbans-ruling-fidesz-party-quits-european-peoples-party/a-56919987.
- 13 Noah Carl, James Dennison, and Geoffrey Evans, 'European but Not European Enough: An Explanation for Brexit', *European Union Politics* 20, no. 2 (1 June 2019): 282–304, doi:10.1177/1465116518802361.

- 14 European Union Agency for Fundamental Rights, 'Second European Union Minorities and Discrimination Survey Roma – Selected Findings' (Luxembourg: Publications Office of the European Union, 2018).
- 15 European Commission, 'Migration and migrant population statistics', p.10 https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/ statistics-explained/pdfscache/1275. pdf (Accessed 29 April 2021).
- 16 On this see Robbie Shilliam, Race and the Undeserving Poor (Building Progressive Alternatives): From Abolition to Brexit (Newcastle upon Tyne: Agenda Publishing, 2018).
- 17 Atanas Zahariev, 'Democracy under Siege: Bulgaria's Parliament to Vote on Fascist Anti-Roma Strategy', *European Roma Rights Centre* (European Roma Rights Centre, 2019), Hungary, http:// www.errc.org/news/democracy-undersiege-bulgarias-parliament-to-vote-onfascist-anti-roma-strategy.
- 18 Jonah Goldman Kay, 'Coronavirus Pushes Bulgaria's Roma Further into the Shadows', POLITICO, 23 November 2020, https://www.politico.eu/article/ coronavirus-pushes-bulgaria-roma-further-into-the-shadows/.
- 19 cited in Anna Krasteva, 'Hyperpoliticisation of Asylum and Responsibility: The Bulgarian Case: From Polarisation to Hegemonisation' (Chemnitz: CEASEVAL Research on the Common European Asylum System, 2018), 26.
- 20 Ibid., 23.
- 21 Sputnik News, 'Muslim Migrants Are "Threat" to European Civilization - Czech PM', 2 September 2018, https://sputniknews.m/ europe/201809021067689690-muslim-migrants-european-civilization/.
- 22 Robert Tait, 'Miloš Zeman: The Hardline Czech Leader Fanning Hostility to Refugees', *The Guardian*, 14 September 2016, http://www. theguardian.com/world/2016/sep/14/ milos-zeman-czech-leader-refugees.

- 23 Reuters, 'Czech Finance Minister Apologizes for Questioning War-Time Oppression of Roma', *Reuters*, 2 September 2016, https://www.reuters. com/article/us-czech-babis-roma-idUSKCN1181ND.
- 24 Reuters, 'Czech President Defends Assertion That Most Roma Don't Work', *Reuters*, 7 October 2018, https:// www.reuters.com/article/us-czech-roma-idUSKCN1MH0Q5.
- 25 Zuzana Gabrizova, 'Slovak PM: "It's Impossible to Integrate Muslims", www. euractiv.com, 8 January 2016, https:// www.euractiv.com/section/central-europe/news/slovak-pm-it-s-impossible-to-integrate-muslims/.
- 26 Cited in Miroslava German Sirotnikova, 'Anti-Roma Rhetoric Under Scrutiny Before Slovak Election', Balkan Insight, 3 January 2020, https://balkaninsight. com/2020/01/03/anti-roma-rhetoric-under-scrutiny-before-slovak-election/.
- 27 Andrew Rettman, 'Poland: Election Talk on Migrant "protozoas" Gets Ugly', EUobserver, 14 October 2015, https:// euobserver.com/political/130672.
- 28 Viktor Orbán, 'Prime Minister Viktor Orbán's Speech at the Final Fidesz Election Campaign Event', Website of the Hungarian Government, 6 April 2018, https://miniszterelnok.hu/prime-minister-viktor-orbans-speech-at-the-final-fidesz-election-campaign-event/.
- 29 Maxim Edwards, 'Romania, a Beacon of Coexistence for Muslims in Eastern Europe', *Al Jazeera*, 20 August 2019, https://www.aljazeera.com/ features/2019/8/20/romania-a-beaconof-coexistence-for-muslims-in-easterneurope.
- 30 Agence France-Presse, 'Romanian President Rejects Nomination of Muslim Woman for PM', *The Guardian*, 27 December 2016, http://www. theguardian.com/world/2016/dec/27/ romanian-president-rejects-nomination-of-muslim-woman-sevil-shhaideh-for-pm.

- 31 On this see Aurelien Mondon and Aaron Winter, Reactionary Democracy: How Racism and the Populist Far Right Became Mainstream (Brooklyn: Verso Books, 2020).
- 32 An example of this in action was the quite extraordinary February 2021 exchange between centrist French Interior Minister, Gerald Darmanin, and the fascist, Marine Le Pen, who he accused of being 'soft' on Islam. See Euro Guido, 'WATCH: Macron's Interior Minister Accuses Le Pen of Being Soft on Islam (with Translation)', *Guido Fawkes*, 12 February 2021, https://order-order.com/2021/02/12/ watch-macrons-interior-minister-accuses-le-pen-of-being-soft-on-islam-with-translation/.
- 33 Magdalena Ulceluse, 'How the Romanian Diaspora Helped Put a New Far-Right Party on the Political Map', EUROPP, 17 December 2020, https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/ europpblog/2020/12/17/how-the-romanian-diaspora-helped-put-a-new-farright-party-on-the-political-map/.
- 34 Mihnea Stoica, André Krouwel, and Vladimir Cristea, 'Stealth Populism: Explaining the Rise of the Alliance for the Unity of Romanians', *LSE European Politics and Policy Blog*, 26 February 2021, https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/ europpblog/2021/02/26/stealth-populism-explaining-the-rise-of-the-alliancefor-the-unity-of-romanians/.
- 35 Found here: https://www.coe.int/ en/web/conventions/full-list/-/ conventions/rms/090000168008482e.
- 36 Kafkadesk, 'Slovakia Ditches International Treaty on Women's Rights', Kafkadesk, 1 April 2019, https://kafkadesk.org/2019/04/01/ slovakia-ditches-international-treaty-on-womens-rights/.

- 37 Cited in Milana Nikolova, 'Bulgaria once led the way on LGBT+ rights in emerging Europe. Not any more', *Emerging Europe*, 14 September 2020, https://emerging-europe.com/news/ bulgaria-once-led-the-way-on-lgbtrights-in-emerging-europe-not-anymore/.
- 38 BBC News, 'Romania Marriage Poll: Referendum to Ban Gay Unions Fails', BBC News, 8 October 2018, sec. Europe, https://www.bbc.com/news/ world-europe-45779107.
- 39 Liliana Popescu, 'Rightists Are Taking Romania Back to the Dark Ages', Balkan Insight, 14 July 2020, https:// balkaninsight.com/2020/07/14/ rightists-are-taking-romania-back-to-thedark-ages/.
- 40 Marcel Gascon Barbera, 'Romanian Court Scraps Law Banning Gender Studies', *Balkan Insight*, 16 December 2020, https://balkaninsight. com/2020/12/16/romanian-courtscraps-law-banning-gender-studies/.
- 41 BBC News, 'Hungary Bans Same-Sex Couples from Adopting Children', *BBC News*, 15 December 2020, sec. Europe, https://www.bbc.com/news/ world-europe-55324417.
- 42 Daniel Tilles, 'Minister Calls for Ban on "LGBT Ideology" and Gender Studies at Polish Universities and Schools', *Notes From Poland*, 10 September 2020, https://notesfrompoland. com/2020/09/10/minister-calls-for-banon-lgbt-ideology-and-gender-studies-atpolish-universities-and-schools/.
- 43 miniszterelnok.hu, 'Interview with Prime Minister Viktor Orbán in Der Stern "Mr Orbán, What Would You Do If Your Daughter Had a Muslim Boyfriend?"-Miniszterelnok.Hu', Website of the Hungarian Government, 4 February 2021, https://www.miniszterelnok.hu/ interview-with-prime-minister-viktor-orban-in-der-stern-mr-orban-what-wouldyou-do-if-your-daughter-had-a-muslimboyfriend/.

- BBC News, 'Poland Enforces Controversial Near-Total Abortion Ban', BBC News, 28 January 2021, sec. Europe, https://www.bbc.com/news/ world-europe-55838210.
- 45 BBC News, 'LGBT Rights: New Threat for Poland's "Rainbow Families", *BBC News*, 17 March 2021, sec. Europe, https://www.bbc.com/news/ world-europe-56412782.
- 46 BBC News, 'Polish Election: Andrzej Duda Says LGBT "ideology" Worse than Communism', BBC News, 14 June 2020, sec. Europe, https://www.bbc.com/ news/world-europe-53039864.
- 47 Tilles, 'Minister Calls for Ban on "LGBT Ideology" and Gender Studies at Polish Universities and Schools'.
- 48 BBC News, 'LGBT Rights'.
- 49 Kafkadesk, 'Czech Marriage Equality Bill Faces Uncertain Future after "Historic Vote", Kafkadesk, 1 May 2021, https:// kafkadesk.org/2021/05/01/czech-marriage-equality-bill-faces-uncertain-future-after-historic-vote/.
- 50 Full list: https://www.coe.int/en/web/ conventions/full-list/-/conventions/ treaty/210/signatures.
- 51 Viktor Orbán, 'Europe Is Undergoing a Civilisational Crisis, and "the East Has Come to the West", *Website of the Hungarian Government*, 9 April 2019, https://miniszterelnok.hu/europe-is-undergoing-a-civilisational-crisis-and-theeast-has-come-to-the-west/.
- 52 Orbán, 'Prime Minister Viktor Orbán's Speech at the Final Fidesz Election Campaign Event'.
- 53 Monika Prończuk, 'Kaczyński: Poland Has "Historical Mission" to Support Christian Civilisation', Notes From Poland, 12 November 2019, https:// notesfrompoland.com/2019/11/12/ kaczynski-poland-has-historical-mission-to-support-christian-civilisation/.

- 54 Recent events in the United States illustrate where this 'alternate reality' politics can lead. See Timothy Snyder, 'The American Abyss', *The New York Times*, 9 January 2021, sec. Magazine, https://www.nytimes.com/2021/01/09/ magazine/trump-coup.html.
- 55 France 24, 'Flash Poland Accuses Russia of "terrorism" over 2010 Jet Crash - France 24', *Wayback Machine*, 14 March 2012, https://web.archive. org/web/20160315043510/http://www. france24.com/en/20160314-poland-accuses-russia-terrorism-over-2010-jetcrash.
- 56 Shaun Walker and Jennifer Rankin, "His Ideology Is Himself": The Shadowy Figure Calling the Shots in Romania', *The Guardian*, 8 May 2019, http://www. theguardian.com/world/2019/may/08/ his-ideology-is-himself-the-shadowy-figure-calling-the-shots-in-romania-liviudragnea.
- 57 Attila Kustán Magyari and Corneliu Pintilescu, 'Soros Conspiracy Theories and the Rise of Populism in Post-Socialist Hungary and Romania', in *Conspiracy Theories in Eastern Europe: Tropes and Trends*, ed. Anastasiya Astapova et al. (Abingdon, Oxon and New York: Routledge, 2020).
- 58 Petru Clej, 'George Soros Tried to Kill Me, Romanian Leader Liviu Dragnea Hints', *The Jewish Chronicle*, 22 August 2018, https://www.thejc.com/ news/world/george-soros-tried-tokill-me-romanian-leader-liviu-dragneahints-1.468803.
- 59 Zuzana Gabrizova, 'Fico Blames Soros for Provoking Instability in Slovakia', www.euractiv.com, 6 March 2018, https://www.euractiv.com/section/ elections/news/fico-blames-soros-for-provoking-instability-in-slovakia/.
- 60 Tim Gosling, 'Czech Prime Minister Digs In as Street Protests Swell', *Balkan Insight*, 21 June 2019, https:// balkaninsight.com/2019/06/21/ czech-prime-minister-digs-in-as-streetprotests-swell/.

- 61 BNR.bg, 'Deputy Prime Minister Karakachanov Sees "Sorosoid NGOs" behind Protests', 8 September 2020, https://bnr.bg/en/post/101323202/ deputy-prime-minister-karakachanov-sees-sorosoid-ngos-behind-protests.
- 62 Edit Inotai and Claudia Ciobanu, 'Antisemitism Creeps Back as Hungary and Poland Fail to Draw Red Lines', *Balkan Insight*, 11 September 2020, https://balkaninsight.com/2020/09/11/ antisemitism-creeps-back-as-hungaryand-poland-fail-to-draw-red-lines/.
- 63 Keane, 'Monitory Democracy?'
- 64 Svolik, 'Polarization versus Democracy'.
- 65 On this see the literature on 'corrosive capital'. For example: Tena Prelec, 'The Vicious Circle of Corrosive Capital, Authoritarian Tendencies and State Capture in the Western Balkans', *Journal* of Regional Security XV, no. 2 (2020): 167–98.
- 66 On this see Joseph Stiglitz, *People, Power, and Profits: Progressive Capitalism for an Age of Discontent* (New York: W. W. Norton & Company, 2019).
- 67 These trends are given added force in post-communist societies in which the downstream effect of the transition in the 1990s on the elite political-economy are still felt.
- 68 Radan Kanev and Elena Yoncheva et al, 'Imminent Threat to the Rule of Law and Democracy in Bulgaria', European Parliament Letter of More than 50 MEPs to European Commission, 14 August 2020, https://www.europarl.europa.eu/ doceo/document/0-9-2020-000051_ EN.html.
- 69 Krassen Nikolov, 'The Bulgarian Judiciary Explained', *Www.Euractiv. Com*, 4 January 2018, https://www. euractiv.com/section/justice-home-affairs/opinion/the-bulgarian-judiciary-explained/.

- 70 Denica Yotova, 'Bulgaria's Anti-Corruption Protests Explained—and Why They Matter for the EU—European Council on Foreign Relations', *ECFR*, 28 July 2020, https://ecfr.eu/article/commentary_ bulgarias_anti_corruption_protests_ explained_and_why_they_matter/.
- 71 Ron Synovitz, 'Who Is Bulgaria's "Potbelly" And Why Do People Claim He Controls The Government?', *RadioFreeEurope/RadioLiberty*, 24 July 2020, https://www.rferl.org/a/ who-is-bulgaria-s-potbelly-and-why-dopeople-claim-he-controls-the-government-/30745743.html.
- 72 Polina Paunova, 'Борисов: За Пеевски Мога Да Кажа Само, Че е Депутат От ДПС', *Mediapool.Bg*, 7 February 2014, https://www.mediapool.bg/borisov-zapeevski-moga-da-kazha-samo-che-edeputat-ot-dps-news216512.html.
- 73 Krassen Nikolov, 'Bulgarian PM Destabilised by Revelations about Hidden Political Alliance', *www.euractiv. com*, 20 February 2019, https://www. euractiv.com/section/politics/news/ bulgarian-pm-destabilised-by-revelations-about-hidden-political-alliance/.
- 74 Polina Paunova and Ron Synovitz, 'Bulgaria's Powerful "Potbelly" Vanishes From Political Scene Ahead Of Elections', *RadioFreeEurope/ RadioLiberty*, 18 March 2021, https:// www.rferl.org/a/bulgaria-peevski-potbelly-elections-political-scene-vanishes/31158341.html.
- 75 Reporters without borders, 'Bulgaria', *Reporters Without Borders*, 2021, https://rsf.org/en/bulgaria.
- 76 Christian Oliver, 'Bulgaria Lurches into Political Crisis over Its Murky Deep State', *POLITICO*, 9 July 2020, https:// www.politico.eu/article/bulgaria-lurches-into-political-crisis-over-its-murkydeep-state/.

- 77 Kerin Hope, 'Bulgarian PM under Pressure amid Anti-Corruption Protests', *Financial Times (FT.Com)*, 16 July 2020, https://www.ft.com/content/dbe495a2d3a0-4d6d-aff1-786f688db0d2.
- 78 Georgi Gotev, 'EPP Chief Tusk: "Borissov Confessed to Me, He Made Obvious Mistakes", www.euractiv.com, 26 October 2020, https://www.euractiv. com/section/justice-home-affairs/ news/epp-chief-tusk-borissov-confessed-to-me-he-made-obvious-mistakes/.
- 79 Oliver, 'Bulgaria Lurches into Political Crisis over Its Murky Deep State'.
- 80 Anti-Corruption Fund, 'The Eight Dwarfs: A New ACF Investigation Tracks the Story of a Takeover of a Million-Dollar Business', *Anti-Corruption Fund*, 24 June 2020, https://acf.bg/en/osemte-dzhudzheta-novo-razsledvane.
- 81 Reuters Staff, 'Prosecutor Raids on Bulgarian President's Offices Draw Public Anger', *Reuters*, 9 July 2020, https://www.reuters.com/article/ us-bulgaria-protests-justice-idUSKB-N24A2ZR.
- 82 Alex de Waal, *The Real Politics of the Horn of Africa: Money, War and the Business of Power* (Cambridge, UK ; Malden, MA: Polity Press, 2015); Mary Kaldor et al., 'Evidence from the Conflict Research Programme: Submission to the Integrated Review of Security, Defence, Development and Foreign Policy', Monograph (London, UK: Conflict Research Programme, London School of Economics and Political Science, July 2020), http://eprints.lse. ac.uk/106522/."
- 83 Elena Negrea-Busuioc, Raluca Buturoiu, and Nicoleta Corbu, 'Populism and Illiberal Democracy in Romania: The Role of Media in the Erosion of Romanian Democracy', in Proceedings of the 6th Academos Conference, Political and Economic Unrest in the Contemporary Era (Bucharest: Filodiritto Editore, 2019), 178.

- 84 BBC News, 'Romania PM Victor Ponta Charged with Corruption', BBC News, 13 July 2015, sec. Europe, https:// www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-33503367.
- 85 Ana Maria Luca, 'Romania Court Frees Ponta of Corruption Charges', Balkan Insight, 10 May 2018, https:// balkaninsight.com/2018/05/10/ romanian-ex-pm-acquitted-of-corruption-charges-05-10-2018/.
- Kit Gillet, 'Protesters in Romania Denounce Plan to Decriminalise Misconduct Offences', *The Guardian*, 1 February 2017, http://www. theguardian.com/world/2017/ feb/01/romanians-protests-emergency-law-prisoner-pardons-corruption.
- 87 Madalin Necsutu, 'Romania Ruling Party Extends Influence Over Constitutional Court', *Balkan Insight*, 7 May 2019, https://balkaninsight.com/2019/05/07/ romania-ruling-party-extends-influence-over-constitutional-court/.
- 88 Marcel Gascón Barberá, 'Romanian Court Rejects Ban on Pardons for Corrupt Politicians', *Balkan Insight*, 18 July 2019, https://balkaninsight. com/2019/07/18/romanian-court-rejects-ban-on-pardons-for-corrupt-politicians/.
- 89 Jennifer Rankin, "The Law Is Equal for Everyone": Laura Codruța Kövesi, Europe's First Public Prosecutor', *The Guardian*, 3 August 2020, http://www. theguardian.com/world/2020/aug/03/ laura-codrua-kovesi-europe-first-public-prosecutor-romania.
- 90 EURACTIV Network, 'Leaked Recording Shakes Slovak Politics, Confirms High-Level Political Corruption', *www. euractiv.com*, 15 October 2019, https:// www.euractiv.com/section/politics/ news/leaked-recording-shakes-slovak-politics-confirms-high-level-political-corruption/.
- 91 Ibid.

- 92 Spectator.Sme.sk, 'Bašternák Will Go to Prison and Lose His Property', Spectator.Sme.Sk, 14 March 2019, https://spectator.sme.sk/c/22074757/ ladislav-basternak-tax-fraud-verdict. html.
- 93 Miroslava German Sirotnikova, "Mafia State" Slovakia Struggles to Root Out Corruption', Balkan Insight, 28 August 2019, https://balkaninsight. com/2019/08/28/mafia-state-slovakiastruggles-to-root-out-corruption/.
- 94 Staff and agencies, 'Death of Investigative Journalist Sparks Mass Protests in Slovakia', *The Guardian*, 9 March 2018, http://www.theguardian. com/world/2018/mar/09/death-of-investigative-journalist-sparks-mass-protests-in-slovakia.
- 95 Seán Hanley and Milada Anna Vachudova, 'Understanding the Illiberal Turn: Democratic Backsliding in the Czech Republic', *East European Politics* 34, no. 3 (3 July 2018): 281–82, doi:10.1 080/21599165.2018.1493457.
- 96 Ola Cichowlas and Andrew Foxall, 'Now the Czechs Have an Oligarch Problem, Too', Foreign Policy, 10 April 2015, https://foreignpolicy.com/2015/04/10/ now-the-czechs-have-an-oligarch-problem-too-andrej-babis/.
- 97 Albin Sybera, 'The Populist Faces of Czech PM Andrej Babis', *Reporting Democracy*, 15 August 2019, https:// balkaninsight.com/2019/08/15/ the-populist-faces-of-czech-pm-andrejbabis/.
- 98 BBC News, 'Czech Republic Protests: Andrej Babis Urged to Quit as PM', BBC News, 23 June 2019, sec. Europe, https://www.bbc.com/news/ world-europe-48737467.
- 99 Hungarian Helsinki Committee, 'Chilling Effect on the Freedom of Expression on Hungarian Judges Remains', *Hungarian Helsinki Committee*, 3 August 2020, https://helsinki.hu/en/chilling-effect-onthe-freedom-of-expression-on-hungarian-judges-remains/.

- 100 Hungarian Helsinki Committee, 'An Illiberal Chief Justice', *Hungarian Helsinki Committee*, 7 January 2021, https://helsinki.hu/en/an-illiberal-chief-justice/.
- 101 The Economist, 'How Viktor Orban Hollowed out Hungary's Democracy', *The Economist*, 29 August 2019, https://www.economist.com/ briefing/2019/08/29/how-viktor-orban-hollowed-out-hungarys-democracy.
- 102 Piotr Buras and Gerald Knaus, 'Where the Law Ends: The Collapse of the Rule of Law in Poland—and What to Do' (Berlin and Warsaw: European Stability Initiative, Stefan Batori Foundation, 29 May 2018), ii.
- 103 Piotr Buras, 'Poland after the Election: New Headaches for the EU', *ECFR*, 15 October 2019, https://www.ecfr.eu/ article/commentary_poland_after_the_ election_new_headaches_for_the_eu.
- 104 Marek Tatala, Eliza Rutynowska, and Patryk Wachowiec, 'Rule of Law in Poland: A Diagnosis of the Deterioration of the Rule of Law from a Comparative Perspective' (Warsaw: Civil Development Forum, 2020).
- 105 Péter Krekó and Zsolt Enyedi, 'Explaining Eastern Europe: Orbán's Laboratory of Illiberalism', *Journal of Democracy* 29, no. 3 (12 July 2018): 39, doi:10.1353/jod.2018.0043.no. 3 (12 July 2018).
- 106 Forbes Rich List, 'Lorinc Meszaros', Forbes, 9 March 2020, https://www. forbes.com/profile/lorinc-meszaros/.
- 107 Balint Magyar and Balint Madlovics, 'Hungary's Mafia State Fights for Impunity', *Balkan Insight*, 21 June 2019, https://balkaninsight.com/2019/06/21/ hungarys-mafia-state-fights-for-impunity/.
- 108 George Soros, 'Europe Must Stand up to Hungary and Poland—George Soros', *Social Europe*, 19 November 2020, https://www.socialeurope.eu/ europe-must-stand-up-to-hungary-andpoland.

- 109 Fábián Tamás, 'Orbán's Influence on the Media Is without Rival in Hungary', www.euractiv.com, 29 March 2021, https://www.euractiv.com/section/ digital/news/orbans-influence-on-themedia-is-without-rival-in-hungary/.29 March 2021, https://www.euractiv.com/ section/digital/news/orbans-influenceon-the-media-is-without-rival-in-hungary/.
- 110 Grzegorz Makowski, 'Corruption Thrives as Rule of Law and Democratic Oversight Weaken In...', *Transparency*. *Org*, 4 February 2021, https://www. transparency.org/en/blog/corruptionthrives-as-rule-of-law-and-democraticoversight-weaken-in-poland.
- 111 Janina Paradowska, 'Od Dziś Prokuratura Pod Nadzorem Zbigniewa Ziobry', *POLITYKA*, 19 January 2016, https://www.polityka.pl/tygodnikpolityka/kraj/1647648,1,od-dzis-prokuratura-pod-nadzorem-zbigniewa-ziobry.read.
- 112 Dariusz Kalan, 'How Poland's Ruling Populists Lost the Moral High Ground', *Balkan Insight*, 17 December 2019, https://balkaninsight.com/2019/12/17/ how-polands-ruling-populists-lost-themoral-high-ground/.
- 113 Monika Prończuk, 'Head of Poland's Supreme Audit Office Refuses Prime Minister's Call to Resign', Notes From Poland, 29 November 2019, https:// notesfrompoland.com/2019/11/29/ head-of-polands-supreme-audit-office-refuses-prime-ministers-call-to-resign/.
- 114 Makowski, 'Corruption Thrives as Rule of Law and Democratic Oversight Weaken In...'.
- 115 Dariusz Kalan, 'Poland's State of the Media', Foreign Policy, 25 November 2019, https://foreignpolicy. com/2019/11/25/poland-public-television-law-and-justice-pis-mouthpiece/.

- 116 Claudia Ciobanu, 'Poland's Ruling Party Abuses Insult and Defamation Laws', *Balkan Insight*, 27 April 2021, https:// balkaninsight.com/2021/04/27/ polands-ruling-party-abuses-insult-and-defamation-laws/.
- 117 Ronald F. Inglehart and Pippa Norris, 'Trump, Brexit, and the Rise of Populism: Economic Have-Nots and Cultural Backlash', SSRN Scholarly Paper (Rochester, NY: Social Science Research Network, 29 July 2016), https://papers. ssrn.com/abstract=2818659.SSRN



THE LONDON SCHOOL OF ECONOMICS AND POLITICAL SCIENCE

EXECUTIVE MASTERS PROGRAMME INTERNATIONAL STRATEGY AND DIPLOMACY

LSE IDEAS, a centre for the study of international affairs, brings together academics and policy-makers to think strategically about world events.

This one year **EXECUTIVE MASTERS PROGRAMME** is at the heart of that endeavour. While studying in a world-leading university you will be able to learn from top LSE academics and senior policy practitioners.

The programme will sharpen your ability to challenge conventional thinking, explore new techniques for addressing risk and threats, and coach you in devising effective strategies to address them.

The course has been especially tailored so that you can accelerate your career while holding a demanding position in the public or private sector. "Right from the first week I was able to apply the lessons I had learnt to our operational and policy work and to coach my teams to look at issues differently."

-**Dame Karen Pierce** UK Ambassador to the United States

CONTACT US

ideas.strategy@lse.ac.uk +44 (0)20 7955 6526 bit.ly/execideas





THE LONDON SCHOOL OF ECONOMICS AND POLITICAL SCIENCE

Copy edited by **Sarah Coolican** Copyright remains with the author

Cover image credit: **Wikimedia Commons**

For general enquiries:

LSE IDEAS

9th Floor, Pankhurst House (PAN) Clement's Inn Passage London WC2A 2AZ United Kingdom

+44 (0)20 7849 4918 ideas@lse.ac.uk lse.ac.uk/ideas

